Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: November 14, 2020 ACCEPTED: January 5, 2021 PUBLISHED: March 1, 2021

# Calibration strategy of the JUNO experiment

# The JUNO collaboration

*E-mail:* Juno\_pub\_comm@juno.ihep.ac.cn

ABSTRACT: We present the calibration strategy for the 20 kton liquid scintillator central detector of the Jiangmen Underground Neutrino Observatory (JUNO). By utilizing a comprehensive multiple-source and multiple-positional calibration program, in combination with a novel dual calorimetry technique exploiting two independent photosensors and readout systems, we demonstrate that the JUNO central detector can achieve a better than 1% energy linearity and a 3% effective energy resolution, required by the neutrino mass ordering determination.

**KEYWORDS:** Neutrino Detectors and Telescopes (experiments)

ARXIV EPRINT: 2011.06405



# Contents

1	Introduction						
<b>2</b>	Ene	ergy scale calibration	2				
	2.1	5					
		2.1.1 Selection of sources	3				
		2.1.2 Model of physics non-linearity	3				
		2.1.3 Calibration procedure	5				
	2.2	Calibration of instrumental non-linearity	7				
	2.3	Evaluation of systematic uncertainties	8				
		2.3.1 Shadowing effect	8				
		2.3.2 Energy loss effect	1(				
		2.3.3 PMT dark rate	1(				
		2.3.4 6.13 MeV gamma uncertainty	11				
		2.3.5 Instrumental non-linearity	11				
		2.3.6 Residual bias after non-uniformity correction	11				
		2.3.7 Combined systematic uncertainty	11				
3	Opt	timizing the energy resolution	11				
	3.1	Central IBDs	13				
	3.2	Ideal non-uniformity correction	14				
	3.3	Utilizing azimuthal symmetry	15				
	3.4	Single gamma source	15				
	3.5	Finite calibration points	15				
	3.6	Vertex smearing	16				
	3.7	LPMT quantum efficiency variation	17				
	3.8	Realistic detector	18				
	3.9	3.9 Bias in the energy scale					
	3.10	19					
4	Cor	nceptual design of the calibration system	20				
	4.1	Automatic Calibration Unit (ACU)	20				
	4.2	Guide Tube system (GT)	21				
	4.3	Cable Loop System (CLS)	21				
	4.4	Remotely Operated Vehicle (ROV)	21				
	4.5	Positioning system	21				
<b>5</b>	JU	NO calibration program	22				
	5.1	Comprehensive calibration	22				
	5.2	Weekly calibration	23				
	5.3	Monthly calibration	23				
6	Sur	nmary	<b>2</b> 4				
$\mathbf{T}$	he Jl	UNO collaboration	28				

#### 1 Introduction

Neutrino oscillation experiments [1] have firmly established that there are three neutrino mass states with eigenvalues  $m_1$ ,  $m_2$ , and  $m_3$ , and that at least two of these values are known to be different from zero. Solar neutrino experiments have established that  $m_1 < m_2$ . However, there has been no clear experimental evidence whether  $m_1 < m_2 < m_3$  or  $m_3 < m_1 < m_2$ , conventionally referred to as the normal or inverted neutrino mass ordering (MO), respectively.

The Jiangmen Underground Neutrino Observatory (JUNO) is a multi-purpose experiment designed to elucidate fundamental neutrino properties, study neutrinos with astrophysical or terrestrial origins, and search for rare processes beyond the Standard Model of particle physics [2]. Its 20 kton liquid scintillator (LS) central detector (CD) is located 680 m (1775 m water equivalent) underground in Guangdong, China. The detector is at an equal distance of 53 km from the Yangjiang and Taishan nuclear power plants. Such a medium baseline configuration is ideal for the determination of neutrino MO using the electron antineutrinos from reactors [3–6]. Due to neutrino oscillation, the survival probability of electron antineutrinos can be written as:

$$P_{\overline{\nu}_e \to \overline{\nu}_e} = 1 - \sin^2 2\theta_{13} \times \left( \cos^2 \theta_{12} \sin^2 \left( \Delta m_{31}^2 \frac{L}{4E^{\nu}} \right) + \sin^2 \theta_{12} \sin^2 \left( \Delta m_{32}^2 \frac{L}{4E^{\nu}} \right) \right) - \cos^4 \theta_{13} \sin^2 2\theta_{12} \sin^2 \left( \Delta m_{21}^2 \frac{L}{4E^{\nu}} \right).$$
(1.1)

In this expression,  $\theta_{12}$  and  $\theta_{13}$  are the neutrino mixing angles,  $\Delta m_{ij}^2 \equiv m_i^2 - m_j^2$  is the masssquare-difference between eigenstates *i* and *j*, *L* is the distance from neutrino production to detection, and  $E^{\nu}$  is the antineutrino energy. Numerically,  $\Delta m_{21}^2 \sim 7.5 \times 10^{-5} \text{ eV}^2$ , and  $|\Delta m_{32}^2|$  and  $|\Delta m_{31}^2|$  are much larger ( $\sim 2.5 \times 10^{-3} \text{ eV}^2$ ). The normal or inverted MO corresponds to  $|\Delta m_{31}^2| > |\Delta m_{32}^2|$  or  $|\Delta m_{32}^2| > |\Delta m_{31}^2|$ . Due to the fact that  $\theta_{12} \sim 34^\circ$ , the two oscillation frequencies driven by  $\Delta m_{31}^2$  and  $\Delta m_{32}^2$  are weighted differently in eq. (1.1). This allows the determination of the MO if the oscillation pattern in  $E^{\nu}$  can be measured with very high precision.

The JUNO LS is contained inside a 35-m diameter acrylic sphere with 12 cm thickness, strengthened by 591 stainless steel connection bars. About 17,600 20-inch and 25,600 3-inch photomultiplier tubes (PMTs) are closely packed and immersed in ultra-pure water outside the acrylic sphere oriented towards the LS. These two sets of photosensors and their corresponding readout electronics constitute the LPMT (large) and SPMT (small) systems, forming the basis for the dual calorimetry discussed below.

The electron antineutrinos are detected via the so-called inverse  $\beta$ -decay (IBD),  $\bar{\nu}_e + p \rightarrow e^+ + n$ , where the electron antineutrinos interact with protons in the LS to produce positrons and neutrons. The positron creates a prompt deposit of kinetic energy within a range from 0 to about 8 MeV in the LS, then annihilates with an electron producing gamma rays. The energy of the anti-neutrino is related to the kinetic energy of the positron as  $E^{\nu} \approx E^{e+} + 1.8$  MeV. The neutron will be captured on hydrogen (99%) or carbon (1%) within an average delay time of ~200  $\mu$ s, producing gammas of 2.22 MeV or 4.95 MeV, respectively.

Particle interactions in the LS will produce scintillating (dominant) and Cherenkov (sub-dominant,  $\leq 10\%$ ) photons, in numbers mostly proportional to the deposited energy, which will then be converted to photoelectrons (PEs) by the PMTs and digitized by the electronics. However, there is an intrinsic non-linearity in both light emitting mechanisms. Scintillation photon yield follows a so-called Birks' law with "quenching" effect depending on the energy and type of particle [1], whilst the Cherenkov emission depends on the velocity of the charged particle. The combined effect will be referred to as the "physics non-linearity" hereafter, which can be calibrated by the combination of radioactive sources and natural radioactivity background. The PMT instrumentation and electronics may carry additional event-level "instrumental non-linearity", a nonlinear response between the created photons in the LS and the measured charge from the electronics, originated from channel-level instrumental non-linearity. For JUNO, this effect is particularly delicate, since at a given energy the charge response of single LPMT varies by more than two orders of magnitude. A novel methodology called the dual calorimetry is designed, utilizing a comparison between the LPMT and the SPMT systems which work under very different photon occupancy regimes, to directly calibrate such non-linearity.

In addition to the energy non-linearity, the total number of PEs collected by the LPMT and SPMT systems is also position-dependent in JUNO due to PMT solid angles, optical attenuation effects, reflections at material interfaces, shadowing due to opaque materials, etc. This intrinsic position non-uniformity, mostly energy independent, has to be corrected by a multi-positional calibration to optimize the energy resolution.

The determination of MO requires that the uncertainty of the positron kinetic energy scale should be better than 1%. Moreover, the effective energy resolution has to be better than 3% [2, 7, 8], an unprecedented energy resolution in any of the LS-based neutrino experiment. To achieve these stringent requirements, not only the detector performance has to be excellent (e.g. high light yield and LS transparency), but a comprehensive calibration program is also a must. Some early concepts of JUNO calibration have been introduced in ref. [9]. In this paper, however, we focus on the calibration strategy for JUNO and demonstrate how it helps satisfy the physics requirements.

The remainder of the paper is organized as follows. In section 2, we discuss the approach of the energy scale calibration to tackle the physics and instrumental non-linearity. We then develop the method to minimize the energy resolution via correcting the position non-uniformity in section 3. Based on these, we present the conceptual design of the complete calibration hardware in section 4, and the calibration program that we envision in section 5, before we conclude in section 6.

# 2 Energy scale calibration

A custom Geant4-based (version 9.4.p04) [10] software, called SNIPER [11], is used to perform calibration-related simulations. SNIPER contains among others the up-to-date JUNO detector geometry and optical parameters. The JUNO LS was tested in a decommissioned Daya Bay detector, so the LS optical parameters such as the light yield, absorption and re-emission probability are tuned to the data [12, 13]. The Rayleigh scattering length is

Sources/Processes	Type	Radiation
$^{137}Cs$	$\gamma$	$0.662{ m MeV}$
$^{54}Mn$	$\gamma$	$0.835{ m MeV}$
$^{60}$ Co	$\gamma$	$1.173 + 1.333 \mathrm{MeV}$
$^{40}$ K	$\gamma$	$1.461\mathrm{MeV}$
$^{68}\mathrm{Ge}$	$e^+$	annihilation $0.511 + 0.511 \mathrm{MeV}$
$^{241}$ Am-Be	n, $\gamma$	neutron + $4.43 \text{MeV} (^{12}\text{C}^*)$
$^{241}$ Am- $^{13}$ C	n, $\gamma$	neutron + 6.13 MeV ( $^{16}O^*$ )
$(\mathrm{n},\gamma)\mathrm{p}$	$\gamma$	$2.22{ m MeV}$
$(\mathbf{n},\gamma)^{12}\mathbf{C}$	$\gamma$	$4.94{\rm MeV}$ or $3.68+1.26{\rm MeV}$

Table 1. List of radioactive sources and processes considered in JUNO calibration.

obtained from a separate bench experiment [14]. The optical parameters of the acrylic sphere, ultrapure water and other materials are taken from bench measurements. The quantum efficiency and collection efficiency (angle-dependent) of the LPMTs are initially set at the average value from quality assurance tests and can be adjusted individually in the simulation. The "low energy Livermore model", which incorporates atomic shell cross section data [15], is selected as the electromagnetic interaction model in SNIPER.

#### 2.1 Calibration of physics non-linearity

#### 2.1.1 Selection of sources

The radioactive sources and processes considered in JUNO and types of emitted radiation are listed in table 1. For a large LS detector, thin-walled electron or positron sources would pose risk of leakage of radionuclides. Instead, we consider  $\gamma$  sources ranging from a few hundred keV to a few MeV to cover the range of the prompt energy of IBDs. Concerning the <sup>68</sup>Ge source, it decays in <sup>68</sup>Ga via electron capture, which then  $\beta^+$ -decays to <sup>68</sup>Zn. The kinetic energy of the positrons will be absorbed by the enclosure, so only the annihilation gammas are released. In addition, ( $\alpha$ ,n) sources such as <sup>241</sup>Am-Be (AmBe) and <sup>241</sup>Am-<sup>13</sup>C (AmC) can be used to provide both high energy gammas and neutrons, the latter of which also produces capture gammas on hydrogen and carbon atoms in the LS.

# 2.1.2 Model of physics non-linearity

Most IBD positrons lose energy by ionization before they stop. A stopped positron can either directly annihilate with an electron, or form para- or ortho-positronium bound state before annihilation [16–18]. The annihilation produces either two or three gammas, respectively, with a total energy of 1.022 MeV. We define a general term "visible energy" as the energy estimated based on the detected number of PEs

$$E_{\rm vis} = {\rm PE}/{\rm Y}_0\,,\qquad(2.1)$$

where the light yield  $Y_0$  is a constant obtained from calibration (see section 2.1.3). The visible prompt energy of an IBD can then be decomposed as:

$$E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt} = E_{\rm vis}^e + E_{\rm vis}^{\rm anni} \,. \tag{2.2}$$

The first term  $E_{\rm vis}^e$  describes the visible energy associated with the kinetic energy of the positron, which is approximately the same for an electron with the same energy. The second term  $E_{\rm vis}^{\rm anni}$  is the visible energy of the annihilation gammas, which can be approximately calibrated using an enclosed <sup>68</sup>Ge source. The physics non-linearity is defined by:

$$f_{\rm nonlin} = \frac{E_{\rm vis}^e}{E^e} \,, \tag{2.3}$$

in which  $E^e$  is the true kinetic energy of the electron or positron. Therefore, if  $f_{\text{nonlin}}$  can be determined via calibration, then for each IBD event, the true kinetic energy of a positron can be reconstructed as:

$$E_{\rm rec}^{e+} = \frac{E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt} - E_{\rm vis}^{\rm anni}}{f_{\rm nonlin}}.$$
 (2.4)

A gamma deposits its energy into the LS via secondary electrons, allowing a robust determination of  $f_{\text{nonlin}}$  using the gamma calibration data [19–21]. Without loss of generality,  $f_{\text{nonlin}}$  is modeled as a four parameter function, as used in the first Daya Bay spectral analysis [20]:

$$f_{\text{nonlin}} = \frac{p_0 + p_3/E^e}{1 + p_1 e^{-p_2 E^e}},$$
(2.5)

where the numerator is to include a first order non-linearity and the denominator is to ensure a damping of the non-linearity at high energy, as both Birks and Cherenkov contributions are expected to get more linear with energy.

The visible energy of the gamma can be written as

$$E_{\rm vis}^{\gamma} = \int_0^{E^{\gamma}} P(E^e) \times f_{\rm nonlin}(E^e) \times E^e dE^e \times \mathcal{I} \,. \tag{2.6}$$

In this expression,  $P(E^e)$  denotes the probability density function of a given gamma source converted to secondary electrons/positrons at an energy  $E^e$  via Compton scattering, photoelectric effect, or pair production, determined from the simulation.  $\mathcal{I}$  is a normalization factor very close to unity

$$\mathcal{I} = \frac{E^{\gamma}}{\int_0^{E^{\gamma}} P(E^e) \times E^e dE^e}$$
(2.7)

to account for an order of 0.2% missing energy in the simulation due to secondary production thresholds of 250 eV.

The highest gamma energy in table 1 is 6.13 MeV, which is insufficient to cover the full range of IBD positron energies. To extend the energy range in calibration, cosmogenically produced <sup>12</sup>B, about 1000 events per day in JUNO [2], will be used. <sup>12</sup>B decays via  $\beta$ emissions with a Q value of 13.4 MeV and a lifetime of 29 ms, with more than 98% into the ground state of <sup>12</sup>C. Therefore it offers complementary constraints to  $f_{\text{nonlin}}(E^e)$  at the high energy end [22]. <sup>12</sup>B events can be cleanly identified by looking for delayed high energy  $\beta$  event (with a few percent mixture of <sup>12</sup>N, a  $\beta^+$ -emitter) after an energetic muon [23, 24].

#### 2.1.3 Calibration procedure

To validate our constraints to the physics non-linearity using calibration, bare gamma sources in table 1 are simulated from the center of the CD, while <sup>12</sup>B decays are simulated uniformly in the detector. The light yield is determined to be  $Y_0=1345$  PE/MeV by taking the simulated neutron captures on hydrogen at the CD center, and dividing the mean number of PEs by 2.22 MeV. The visible energy of each event is then reconstructed by eq. (2.1). 100,000 events are simulated for each gamma source, for which the centroid is determined by Gaussian fit to a level of 0.01% statistically. The statistics of <sup>12</sup>B events is assumed to be equivalent to one month running period, but inserting a 1 ms cut after their production after energetic muons to remove potential energy bias. The non-uniformity correction eq. (3.3) is applied to these events, as well as a 3 MeV threshold to suppress accidental background, and the upper range 12 MeV covers the entire energy region of reactor IBDs. In addition, a radius cut of 15 m is chosen to avoid energy leakage via Bremsstrahlung and complicated non-uniformity correction close to the boundary, leading to a 61% acceptance.

To combine the gamma sources and <sup>12</sup>B data to fit for the four parameters of  $f_{\text{nonlin}}$ , we define a  $\chi^2$  as:

$$\chi^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{8} \left( \frac{M_{i}^{\gamma} - P_{i}^{\gamma}}{\sigma_{i}} \right)^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{\left( M_{j}^{\text{B12}} - P_{j}^{\text{B12}} \right)^{2}}{M_{j}^{\text{B12}}},$$
(2.8)

where  $M_i^{\gamma}$  and  $P_i^{\gamma}$  are the measured and predicted (see eq. (2.6)) visible energy peaks of the *i*th gamma source, respectively, and  $\sigma_i$  is the statistical uncertainty of  $M_i^{\gamma}$ . The <sup>12</sup>B visible energy spectrum is binned into 90 bins from 3 MeV to 12 MeV, so  $M_j^{\text{B12}}$  and  $P_j^{\text{B12}}$ are the number of measured and predicted events in the *j*th bin. In addition to  $f_{\text{nonlin}}$ ,  $P_j^{\text{B12}}$  also takes into account spectral smearing according to the energy resolution function eq. (3.1). The systematic uncertainty of the calibration is neglected in eq. (2.8), but is included separately in the uncertainty band of electron non-linearity using the procedure in section 2.3.7.

The non-linearity parameters  $p_i$  in eq. (2.5) can now be determined using the  $\chi^2$  fit. For the gamma sources, the ratios of the best fit visible energy to the true are compared to those from the simulated data in figure 1(a). The best fit model for <sup>12</sup>B spectrum is also overlaid with simulated data in figure 1(b). Excellent agreements are observed in both figures.

For comparison, we use the same SNIPER simulation to produce the visible energy for individual mono-energetic electrons at the CD center and to extract the true inherent  $f_{\text{nonlin}}$ . The best fit  $f_{\text{nonlin}}$  is displayed in figure 1(c), together with the true, and they agree within 0.3% within the entire energy range from 0.5 to 8 MeV.

For a final sanity check, a simulation of mono-energetic positrons at the CD center is performed. The kinetic energy is reconstructed event-by-event using eq. (2.4), in which  $E_{\rm vis}^{\rm anni}$  is obtained from the simulation of an enclosed <sup>68</sup>Ge source, and the best fit  $f_{\rm nonlin}$  is taken from the previous step. The residual bias in the reconstructed energy, as depicted in figure 2, is within  $\pm 0.2\%$ , with a 0.7% uncertainty band to be discussed in section 2.3.7.



**Figure 1.** Fitted and simulated gamma non-linearity (a), <sup>12</sup>B spectra (b), and electron nonlinearity (c). In all figures, black points (curves) represent simulated data, and red points (curves) are the best fits. For visual clarity, for sources with multiple gamma emissions, the horizontal axis is chosen to be the mean energy of the gammas. In (c), the uncertainty band is evaluated using the procedure in section 2.3.



**Figure 2**. Bias  $(E_{\text{rec}}^{e+} - E^{e+})/E^{e+}$  in the reconstructed positron kinetic energy as a function of true energy. The shape of the bias is an artifact that the degree-of-freedom of the fit function does not describe perfectly the true non-linearity curve. The band represents the uncertainties in the calibration procedure, detailed in section 2.3.7. The lowest kinetic energy in the figure is 0.5 MeV, to avoid artificial increase of the fractional bias when the kinetic energy approaches zero.

The positron energy non-linearity could be further improved by utilizing additional cosmogenic background in the detector, for example,  ${}^{10}C$  and  ${}^{11}C$ .

#### 2.2 Calibration of instrumental non-linearity

As mentioned earlier, even at a given energy, the single channel response of LPMT is strongly position dependent in JUNO. Channel-level non-linearities between the actual photons and measured charge would convolve into an event-level instrumental non-linearity, which is consequently entangled with position non-uniformity.

To correct for this complication, the LPMT system is first calibrated for its channellevel non-linearity utilizing the dual calorimetry calibration technique, which implies the response comparison between the LPMT and SPMT calorimetries, with the help of a tunable light source covering the full range of the uniform IBDs (0 to 100 PE per LPMT channel). Such a UV laser system has been developed and described in ref. [25], which can produce a uniform illumination on all channels over the desired range when flashing from the center of the CD. Within such range, the SPMT can serve as an approximate linear indetector reference, ensured by both photon counting and charge measurement, since SPMT channels primarily operate in the single photon regime. As the laser intensity varies, the ratio of the LPMT charge to that of the total SPMTs leads to a direct determination of the LPMT channel-level non-linearity. This calibration scheme is immune from the physics non-linearity, since both LPMT and SPMT are exposed to the same energy deposition. The non-uniformity is also irrelevant here, as the laser calibration source is kept in the detector center.

To illustrate this approach, electron events from 1 to 8 MeV are simulated uniformly in the CD. An extreme channel-level non-linearity of 50% over 100 PE for the LPMT is assumed. As shown in figure 3, the impact the channel-level instrumental non-linearity can lead to an event-level non-linearity as large as 2% at 8 MeV. For comparison, if the



Figure 3. Event-level instrumental non-linearity, defined as the ratio of the total measured LPMT charge to the true charge for events uniformly distributed in the detector. The dotted black line represents the perfect linear case. The solid red line represents event-level non-linearity without the channel-level correction, with position non-uniformity obtained at 1 MeV applied, in an extreme hypothetical scenario of 50% non-linearity over 100 PEs for the LPMTs. The dashed blue line represents that after the channel-level correction. The gray band shows the residual uncertainty of 0.3%, after the channel-level correction.

LPMT charge is first calibrated and corrected at the channel-level with the dual calorimetry approach, the residual event-level non-linearity is reduced to <0.3%.

Residual biases could still remain after the laser calibration if the instrumental nonlinearity depends on the photon arrival time profile, which may be different between the laser and physical events. This effect can be controlled by a systematic comparison of the LPMT charge responses between the laser and radioactive sources.

#### 2.3 Evaluation of systematic uncertainties

The non-linearity calibration methodology above is designed upon the experience in Daya Bay [22], KamLAND [26], Borexino [27] and Double Chooz [28]. Residual systematic uncertainties and their combined effects to the positron energy scale are evaluated in this section.

## 2.3.1 Shadowing effect

A realistic radioactive source is not a point source. A typical source assembly we envision is shown in figure 4. The source is enclosed in a 6 mm by 6 mm cylindrical stainless steel shell, covered by bullet-shaped highly reflective Polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE), and attached to a stainless steel wire with 1 mm diameter. A PTFE connector 160 mm above the source allows easy exchange of the source when desired. To maintain the tension in the wire, a weight of about 100 g covered with PTFE is also attached to the wire below the source, with a separation of about 160 mm.

Despite the PTFE materials, optical photons can still be absorbed by these surfaces, leading to a small bias in visible energy. To study this bias, a 90% reflectivity is assumed for the PTFE surfaces based on the worst case in the laboratory measurement [29]. Only



Figure 4. Design of a typical source assembly. The  $6 \times 6 \text{ mm}^2$  stainless steel source capsule is enclosed in a 30 mm high PTFE shell.



**Figure 5.** Bias  $(E_{\rm vis}^{\rm shadow} - E_{\rm vis}^{\rm ideal})/E_{\rm vis}^{\rm ideal}$  due to optical shadowing for individual gamma sources from the source assemblies as in figure 4. The lower probability of neutron capture on carbon than that on hydrogen leads to a large statistical uncertainty.

events with energy fully absorbed in the LS region are chosen from the simulation to decouple this effect from the energy loss in dead material (see section 2.3.2).

The resulting biases, in comparison to the bare sources in figure 1(a), are shown in figure 5. The effect is less than 0.15% for all sources. The bias first reduces towards higher energy up to  $^{40}$ K (1.5 MeV), as these gammas deposit energy further away from the source enclosure. The n-H point has the least bias due to additional displacement of the neutron before its capture. For the two highest energy gamma points, also produced by the neutron sources, the photons are on average produced closer to the weight/connector and are being shadowed.



Figure 6. The PE distribution of  $^{60}$ Co source at the center of JUNO. Contributions from the fully absorbed events and energy loss tail are indicated in the figure.



Figure 7. Residual fit bias  $(E_{\text{vis}}^{\text{loss}} - E_{\text{vis}}^{\text{ideal}})/E_{\text{vis}}^{\text{ideal}}$  due to the energy loss effect for the gamma sources.

# 2.3.2 Energy loss effect

Some gamma energy can also be deposited in the non-scintillating material, e.g. the enclosure of the source, leading to a leakage tail in the detected PE distribution. The bias to the peak is referred to as the energy loss effect. As an example, the measured PE distribution for a realistic  $^{60}$ Co source is shown in figure 6, in which contributions from the fully absorbed peak in the LS and the leakage tail are separately plotted. A fitting function combining a single-value peak and an exponential tail, convolved with a resolution function [30], is adopted here to fit the simulated gamma spectra. The fractional difference of the best fit peak to those from the fully absorbed events are shown in figure 7, where residual biases are less than 0.06% for all sources.

#### 2.3.3 PMT dark rate

Assuming an average dark rate of 30 kHz per LPMT channel (based on early quality assurance tests) and a 350 ns analysis time window, the dark rate pileup in any given physical event is estimated to be  $\Delta Q_{\text{DR}} = 350 \text{ ns} \times 17600 \text{ LPMT} \times 30 \text{ kHz/LPMT} = 185 (\text{PE})$  summed over LPMTs. Such an offset in energy can be precisely calibrated and subtracted using random triggers.

# 2.3.4 6.13 MeV gamma uncertainty

 $^{241}$ Am- $^{13}$ C source can produce a 6.13 MeV gamma, but mixed with neutron-proton recoil energy. According to the simulation, the positive bias caused by the neutron-proton recoil is at a 0.4% level. Although subtractable, this leads to an uncertainty at the high energy end.

#### 2.3.5 Instrumental non-linearity

As discussed in section 2.2, the uncertainty of the instrumental non-linearity can be controlled below 0.3%, conservatively taken as a fully correlated uncertainty in energy.

#### 2.3.6 Residual bias after non-uniformity correction

Since IBDs are detected throughout the detector, position-dependent energy scale variation has to be corrected for. The correction will be discussed in section 3 as a major ingredient of energy resolution optimization. The residual bias is controlled to 0.3% level, which is conservatively taken as a fully correlated uncertainty in energy.

#### 2.3.7 Combined systematic uncertainty

The effects discussed above are summarized in table 2. We assume that all the biases can be corrected, but with conservatively 100% uncertainty. We further separate the uncertainties into either correlated at different energy, or single point, depending on how they would move individual energy points up and down. For example, the uncertainties due to the shadowing effects are correlated among different sources. On the other hand, the bias due to 6.13 MeV gamma is independent from the others (single point).

To evaluate the combined effects, mock calibration data are produced by randomly biasing the naked source values (figure 1(a)) and <sup>12</sup>B visible energy spectra (figure 1(b)) according to the  $1\sigma$  uncertainties in table 2, either in a correlated or single point fashion. For each set of the data, a fit as in section 2.1.3 is performed, yielding an electron nonlinearity curve. This is repeated many times. The individual contribution is obtained by "turning-on" only one effect in table 2 at a time and by repeating the procedure. The dominating contribution comes from instrumental non-linearity and position-dependent effect, each contributing to 0.3% in the overall uncertainty band. The  $1\sigma$  distribution of these fitted models are overlaid in figures 1(c) and 2. The uncertainty band is ~0.7% across all energy, which is better than the 1% requirement. Note that such precision has been experimentally corroborated by Daya Bay [22] and Double Chooz [31].

# 3 Optimizing the energy resolution

As outlined in the introduction, another key aspect of the calibration is to optimize the energy resolution for the IBD positron signals. In general, the fractional energy resolution

source	bias	uncertainty	nature
Shadowing effect	-0.1%0.2%	$0.1\%\!-\!0.2\%$	correlated
Energy loss effect	-0.05%0.1%	$0.05\%\!-\!0.1\%$	correlated
$6.13\mathrm{MeV}$ gamma uncertainty	+0.4%	0.4%	single point
Instrumental non-linearity	n/a	0.3%	correlated
Position-dependent effect	< 0.3%	0.3%	correlated

**Table 2.** A summary of the systematic uncertainties in energy scale. The uncertainties are set equal to the absolute values of the bias for conservativeness. The last column indicates whether this uncertainty is correlated among different sources or energy, or should only be applied to a single point.

for a visible energy  $E_{\rm vis}$  in MeV can be written as an approximate formula

$$\frac{\sigma_{E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}}}{E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}} = \sqrt{\left(\frac{a}{\sqrt{E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}}}\right)^2 + b^2 + \left(\frac{c}{E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}}\right)^2}.$$
(3.1)

The a term is the statistical term, which is mainly driven by the Poisson statistics of true number of PEs associated with  $E_{\rm vis}$ . To set the scale, for a light yield Y<sub>0</sub> of 1345 PE/MeV, a is about 2.7%. The b term is a constant independent of energy, dominated by the position non-uniformity. In figure 8, the average number of PEs for 2.22 MeV gammas vs. radius is shown for a few representative polar  $\theta$  angles in spherical coordinates. Starting from the detector center, the gradual increase is a combined effect of variations in active photon coverage and the attenuation of optical photons. The sharp decrease close to 15.5 m is due to the mismatch of the indices of refraction between the acrylic and water — the closer the event to the edge, the more likely is the occurrence of total reflection and consequently, the loss of photons by absorption. Within the same radius, there is an additional dispersion in  $\theta$  due to effects such as PMT coverage and photon shadowing on opaque materials, etc. The parameter b estimated from figure 8 is of the order 10%, but can be largely suppressed based on position-dependent calibration. The c term represents the contribution of a background noise, i.e. the dark noise from the PMTs, which is always mixed with  $E_{\rm vis}$  in the measurement. The charge bias induced by dark rate ( $\Delta Q_{\rm DR}$  = 185 PE, see section 2.3.3) has a Poisson noise of 13.6 PE, so c is estimated to be 1.0%. The impact of the energy resolution eq. (3.1) to the MO determination has been studied in a previous publication [2] with the following procedure. Mock neutrino energy spectra were generated assuming different values of a, b and c in eq. (3.1), based on which MO fits were performed to calculate the medium MO sensitivity. It was found, numerically, that the JUNO baseline requirement to determine the MO to  $3-4 \sigma$  significance could be translated into a convenient requirement on an effective resolution  $\tilde{a}$  as:

$$\tilde{a} \equiv \sqrt{(a)^2 + (1.6 \times b)^2 + \left(\frac{c}{1.6}\right)^2} \leqslant 3\%.$$
 (3.2)

Conceptually, the facts that in eq. (3.1) the second term is not improving with the visible energy, and that the third term declines quickly with the energy, are reflected in factors



Figure 8. Mean number of PEs per MeV for 2.22 MeV gammas as a function of the radius, along a few representative polar angles.

1.6 and 1/1.6, respectively. Note also that  $\tilde{a}$  is only an effective parameter and is not the detector energy resolution at 1 MeV.

From the perspective of calibration, reducing the *b* term is the key to optimize the energy resolution, particularly given the large apparent non-uniformity depicted in figure 8. The non-uniformity can be studied by either deploying radioactive sources to fixed locations, or by using uniformly distributed background events, e.g. spallation neutrons ( $\sim 1.8 \text{ evt/s} [2]$ ). Although we focus on the first approach in this paper, it should be emphasized that the second approach will offer a powerful *in situ* cross check.

The non-uniformity is characterized by  $g(r, \theta, \phi)$ , defined as the light yield in a given position relative to that at the center. The key question is how to calibrate g sufficiently well under realistic situations. In this study, we start by assuming that we have perfect positron sources deployable to any given location in the detector. We then gradually go to more realistic calibration with gammas at finite points. The performance of the calibration is assessed by reconstructing the visible energy for uniformly distributed IBDs at each MeV from 0 to 8 MeV as:

$$E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}(r,\theta,\phi) = ({\rm PE}_{\rm tot} - \Delta Q_{\rm DR}) / Y_0 / g(r,\theta,\phi) , \qquad (3.3)$$

where  $PE_{tot}$  is the total number of PEs for the LPMT and SPMT, and the dark rate pileup  $\Delta Q_{DR}$  is included as an independent Poisson-fluctuated offset. After obtaining the resolution  $\sigma/E$  for each energy via Gaussian fit as in figure 9, (a, b, c) can be extracted and compared to eq. (3.2).

#### 3.1 Central IBDs

To start, IBDs are produced from the geometrical center of the detector, so that the position non-uniformity is completely absent, i.e. g = 1. However, the average number of detected PEs is lower than the full volume (figure 8). Interestingly, a fit of the energy resolution of these positrons using eq. (3.1) yields a = 2.62% and a non-vanishing b = 0.73%. The parameter c = 1.38% is also sizably larger than the naive dark rate estimate (1.0%). The origins of these non-Poisson fluctuations are traced in the simulation by



Figure 9. A typical Gaussian fit to obtain the energy resolution  $\sigma$ /mean for 3 MeV positrons, with  $E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}$  reconstructed by eq. (3.3).



Figure 10. Positron energy resolution vs.  $E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}$  after the ideal non-uniformity correction (uncertainties are smaller than the markers). The red line shows the fit using eq. (3.1).

switching off individual processes. The residual b is dominated by non-Poisson distribution of Cherenkov photons due to track length fluctuations, leading to additional "constant" noise term in the detected PEs. The additional contribution in c is due to the fluctuations in secondary electrons produced by the annihilation gammas, folded with their corresponding non-linearity, leading to a smearing effect independent of the positron energy.

# 3.2 Ideal non-uniformity correction

In the ideal case, uniformly distributed IBDs are the calibration sources themselves. The detector is divided into 20,000 equal-volume "voxels", and  $g(r, \theta, \phi)$  is computed in each voxel for every energy, allowing a potential energy dependence to take into account effects such as energy leakage at the edges.

The fit of the energy resolution is shown in figure 10, yielding a=2.57%, b=0.73%, c=1.25%, and  $\tilde{a} = 2.93\%$ . In comparison to those of the center IBDs, the reductions in a and c terms are due to the increase of full-volume detected PEs (figure 8). This scenario will serve as the most ideal reference for the calibration.



Figure 11. The non-uniformity  $g(r, \theta)$  in  $\phi = 0$  plane as a function of  $\cos \theta$  and  $R^3$ , (a) 3D surface, (b) 2D projection with value of g indicated by the color band. The black points are the optimized deployment locations of calibration sources as explained in section 3.5.

# 3.3 Utilizing azimuthal symmetry

The azimuthal symmetry in JUNO detector allows the first simplification that only g in a vertical plane of the detector is needed. For illustration,  $g(r, \theta)$  surface in the  $\phi = 0$  plane for positrons with zero kinetic energy is shown in figure 11. The two-dimensional  $g(r, \theta)$  function obtained at each positron energy is then applied to the corresponding positron events. The resulting  $\tilde{a}$  is 2.96%.

#### 3.4 Single gamma source

In this step, the hypothetical positron source is replaced by a realistic AmC neutron source (2.22 MeV capture gammas), so that both the particle type and energy dependence in  $g(r, \theta)$  are neglected. The parameter  $\tilde{a}$  is found to be 2.98%. Note that this choice would also allow direct comparisons to the spallation neutron capture signals in the experiment.

#### 3.5 Finite calibration points

The next critical step is to select a list of "must-do" calibration points while still maintaining a good approximation for  $g(r, \theta)$ . Several pragmatic considerations are made:

- 1. As observed in figure 11, there is no apparent symmetry in  $g(r, \theta)$  that allows a vast simplification to the choice of points. However, the variation of g appears faster at the edge, which mandates more sampling points there.
- 2. To constrain the surface of  $g(r, \theta)$ , the boundaries of the vertical half-plane are critical, i.e., the central vertical axis of the detector and the circle at the LS-acrylic boundary. The central axis can be calibrated with good granularity, one point every 2 meters for radius less than 12 m, one point every meter from 12 m to 17 m, and two points at 17.2 m and 17.5 m (27 points in total). For the acrylic boundary, the sphere is made

up in 23 layers in vertical direction, each supported by stainless steel fixtures with non-trivial impact to the optics. It would therefore be sensible to do calibration in the vicinity of these locations.

- 3. For the region in between the central axis and acrylic boundary, 200 points would be reasonable, e.g. selecting 20 points along each of the radial line in figure 8. In this study, however, a semi-random approach is adopted to choose these 200 points in order to yield the best calibration performance. Since the response varies fast at large radius, 300 regular points are first selected along the 10 radial lines between 15 and 17 m, then another 1000 random points are chosen in the vertical plane. This 1300-point grid is used as the basic template from which the optimal 200 points are decided (see later).
- 4. Realistically, not all points in  $(r, \theta)$  are accessible. If we consider a cable loop system with an anchor on the inner surface of the CD [9], some points too close to the vertical geometrical limit cannot be reached due to the loss of cable tension (ref. [32]). To allow a good coverage we consider two cable loops (figures 12 and 13) in the CD. Note that physically the two loops can be at different vertical planes, and azimuthal symmetry can be applied to combine them into a single  $(r, \theta)$  half-plane.

The choice of the calibration positions is correlated with the choice of the two anchor locations  $(\theta_1, \theta_2)$  of the cable loops. The following automatic optimization procedure is performed:

- 1. The 27+23 points are fixed along the vertical central axis and the LS-acrylic boundary.
- 2. All possible  $(\theta_1, \theta_2)$  combinations are considered, each with its own accessible region in  $(r, \theta)$  (figure 12).
- 3. For each  $(\theta_1, \theta_2)$ , 200 points are randomly chosen from the 1300-grid template.
- 4. For each set of 200 (random) plus 50 (fixed) points, simulations with 2.22 MeV gammas are performed. A smooth surface of  $g(r, \theta)$  is constructed using a two-dimensional spline function.
- 5.  $g(r, \theta)$  thus obtained is applied to the uniform positron events, on which  $\tilde{a}$  is extracted as a figure-of-merit. Steps 1 through 5 are repeated until a minimal  $\tilde{a}$  is found.

The optimal choice of the calibration points are illustrated in figure 12, in which the best anchor locations are  $\theta_1 = 48^\circ$  and  $\theta_2 = 78^\circ$ , and the resulting  $\tilde{a}$  is 2.98%. On the other hand, for this  $(\theta_1, \theta_2)$ , out of 100,000 random choices, 40,000 choices yield  $\tilde{a}$  less than 3.0%.

#### 3.6 Vertex smearing

So far, true production vertex of the IBDs have been used to look up  $g(r, \theta)$ . In reality, the event-by-event correction has to rely on the reconstructed interaction vertex, which will in turn affect the quality of the correction. An algorithm based on time and charge information



Figure 12. The optimized 250 calibration points in a half vertical plane of the JUNO CD, based on the procedure in the text. The purple dashed line represents the acrylic boundary. The ACU, CLS and GT are individual source deployment systems discussed later in section 4. The green dashed lines are the assumed boundaries of the CLS.

of LPMTs has been developed in ref. [33], where a resolution of  $8 \text{ cm}/\sqrt{E(\text{MeV})}$  (average distance between the true and reconstructed vertex) was achieved. To study the impact to the overall energy resolution, three vertex resolution assumptions have been made here, 8, 10, and  $15 \text{ cm}/\sqrt{E(\text{MeV})}$ . For each simulated event, Gaussian position smearing is applied accordingly before applying  $g(r, \theta)$  in section 3.5. The corresponding result for  $\tilde{a}$  is 3.01%, 3.05%, and 3.10%, respectively.

Another related effect is the uncertainty on the calibration source location, leading to a small smearing on  $g(r, \theta)$  values. The hardware requirement is a precision of 3 cm [9] significantly better than the reconstructed spatial resolution at 1 MeV. It is verified that this contribution can be neglected.

## 3.7 LPMT quantum efficiency variation

For each LPMT, the quantum efficiency (QE) was measured individually at 430 nm during the quality assurance process, and can be approximated by a Gaussian with a mean of  $\sim 30\%$ , and a  $\sigma$ /mean of 7% [34]. To take this effect into account, QEs of individual LPMTs in the simulation are drawn from the Gaussian distribution. The resulting  $\tilde{a}$  is 3.02%.

#### 3.8 Realistic detector

So far we have discussed the simulation of an ideal JUNO detector with nominal parameters in the simulation. A real detector can certainly differ from the simulation, so it is important to study whether an *in situ* calibration in a realistic detector can still achieve the required resolution. Five conservative alterations of the CD are considered:

- 1. The JUNO LPMTs and readout electronics are designed to yield less than 1% dead channels ( $\sim$ 180) in six years. We assume a CD with 1% LPMT failure in random positions.
- 2. Same as above but forcing an additional asymmetry among the bad channels (75:105, an unlikely asymmetric failure with only 1% p-value if individual PMTs are failing randomly) in the two semispheres separated by the vertical calibration plane, breaking the assumed azimuthal symmetry.
- 3. The JUNO LS has been tested in one of the decommissioned Daya Bay detector for 1.5 years, so all optical parameters in JUNO LS are validated with these data. No temporal degradation of the light yield has been observed with a maximum variation of  $\pm 0.5\%$  among measurements [13]. To be conservative, we assume that the light yield Y<sub>0</sub> is reduced by 1% and 5% and study their effects.
- 4. A 4% reduction of the absorption length (default 77 m at 430 nm [12]) can also produce a 1% reduction of  $Y_0$ . However, instead of a global reduction of light yield everywhere, the reduction of absorption length alters the uniformity of the detector. We assume such scenario in the simulation. Note that changes in LS transparency (both absorption and scattering) will be monitored to a precision of 1 m with a laser system named AURORA (figure 13).
- 5. The average single PE resolution from the bench measurement of LPMTs is 30% [34], which will also affect the energy resolution, especially if the integral of the waveform is used as the energy estimator. A 30% single PE charge smearing is applied to each of the simulated PE from the LPMTs.

In each case,  $g(r, \theta)$  is calibrated with the 250 points in figure 12, and then gets applied to uniformly distributed positrons. The results are summarized in table 3. For the two cases where  $\tilde{a}$  exceed 3.1% (5% reduction of light yield, or the inclusion of 30% single PE smearing), sizable increases of the *a* term are observed (as expected), which obviously could not be mitigated by the calibration. For the 30% single PE resolution, our treatment is conservative since within the IBD energy range, there are still 40% of the LPMTs working under the single photon regime, the counting of which could partially mitigate the charge smearing. A successful application of this approach is in ref. [35]. A waveform deconvolution technique [36] may also offer a better estimator for the number of PEs.

Assumptions	a	b	с	$\tilde{a} = \sqrt{a^2 + (1.6b)^2 + (\frac{c}{1.6})^2}$	energy bias (%)
Central IBDs	2.62(2)	0.73(1)	1.38(4)	2.99(1)	-
Ideal correction	2.57(2)	0.73(1)	1.25(4)	2.93(1)	-
Azimuthal symmetry	2.57(2)	0.78(1)	1.26(4)	2.96(1)	-
Single gamma source	2.57(2)	0.80(1)	1.24(4)	2.98(1)	-
Finite calibration points	2.57(2)	0.81(1)	1.23(4)	2.98(1)	-
Vertex smearing $(8 \mathrm{cm}/\sqrt{E(\mathrm{MeV})})$	2.60(2)	0.82(1)	1.27(4)	3.01(1)	-
PMT QE random variations	2.61(2)	0.82(1)	1.23(4)	3.02(1)	0.03(1)
1% PMT death (random)	2.62(2)	0.84(1)	1.23(5)	3.04(1)	0.09(1)
1% PMT death (asymmetric)	2.63(2)	0.86(1)	1.20(4)	3.06(1)	0.23(1)
$Y_0$ reduced by 1%	2.62(2)	0.85(1)	1.25(4)	3.05(1)	0.09(1)
$Y_0$ reduced by 5%	2.68(2)	0.85(1)	1.28(5)	3.11(1)	0.09(1)
Absorption length reduced by $4\%$	2.62(2)	0.82(1)	1.27(4)	3.03(1)	0.07(1)
PMT single photon charge resolution $(30\%)$	2.72(2)	0.83(1)	1.23(5)	3.12(1)	0.08(1)

**Table 3.** Energy resolution after sequential downgrade from the ideal to realistic calibration, considering all assumptions from section 3.1 to section 3.9. Values in parentheses indicate fitting uncertainties, and the uncertainty of  $\tilde{a}$  has taken into account the correlations in a, b and c. Each row from "Azimuthal symmetry" to "PMT QE random variations" indicates cumulative effects down to this row. This gives an  $\tilde{a}$  of 3.02% for nominal JUNO situation. Each line starting from "1% PMT death (random)" represents an individual imperfection of the CD, which also includes effects up to the double-line (nominal  $\tilde{a}$ ).

# 3.9 Bias in the energy scale

A residual bias in positron energy scale can still exist after the non-uniformity correction. With nominal JUNO detector and 250-point-based  $g(r, \theta)$ , the relative difference between  $E_{\rm vis}^{\rm prompt}$  of uniform positron events to that at the CD center shows a less than 0.05% energy scale difference. For the five realistic detector conditions above, with the *in situ* calibration, the bias can be controlled to below 0.3%, as shown in table 3. Therefore, an additional 0.3% systematic uncertainty has been included in the positron energy scale in section 2.3.6.

# 3.10 Conclusion of the energy resolution

The step-by-step downgrade of the non-uniformity calibration from the ideal to the most realistic situation is summarized in table 3. One sees that the constant term b in the energy resolution can be optimized by utilizing a single gamma source deployed to about 250 points in a vertical plane of the CD, bootstrapped to the entire CD using a smooth two-dimensional spline function in  $(r, \theta)$ . This leads to an  $\tilde{a}$  of 3.02% for nominal JUNO detector, in agreement with the requirement put forward in ref. [2]. For detector imperfections (below the double-line in table 3), the individual impact can be estimated by taking the difference of its  $\tilde{a}$  and 3.02% in quadrature. Although it is difficult to predict what may happen in a real detector, the individual imperfection can lead to a worst-case  $\tilde{a}$  of 3.12%, which is still sufficient to fulfill a  $3\sigma$  determination of the MO [2]. Effects of combination of multiple imperfections are also studied in the simulation — approximately consistent with combining individual contributions in quadrature.



**Figure 13**. Overview of the calibration system (not to scale), including the Automatic Calibration Unit (ACU), two Cable Loop Systems (CLSs), the Guide Tube (GT), and the Remotely Operated Vehicle (ROV). The red points represent a source assembly described in figure 4. The AURORA is an auxiliary laser diode system to monitor the attenuation and scattering length of the LS, which is beyond the scope of this paper.

# 4 Conceptual design of the calibration system

The hardware design of the calibration system is driven by the strategy outlined in sections 2 and 3, to confront the challenge of energy scale and resolution calibration. As demonstrated in section 3, such a system should be capable to place a source along the central axis of the CD, on a circle at the LS-acrylic boundary, and in the region in between. The corresponding hardware design consists of several independent subsystems (figure 13), which will be discussed in turn. To ensure the low background environment of the CD, the total requirement of introduced background from the calibration subsystems should be less than 0.5 Hz [37].

# 4.1 Automatic Calibration Unit (ACU)

The ACU is developed to do calibration along the central vertical axis z of the CD. The design is very similar to the ACU in the Daya Bay experiment [38], with four independent spools mounted on a turntable. Each spool is capable to unwind and deliver the source via gravity through the central chimney of the CD, with a better than 1 cm positioning precision in z. Three sources can be deployed regularly, including a neutron source (AmC), a gamma source (<sup>40</sup>K), and a pulsed UV laser source carried by an optical fiber with a diffuser ball attached to the end [25]. To be flexible, the fourth spool will carry a replaceable

source, for example a radioactive source or even a temperature sensor. Due to its simplicity and robustness, we envision to use the ACU frequently during data taking to monitor the stability of the energy scale, and to partially monitor the position non-uniformity.

#### 4.2 Guide Tube system (GT)

The GT is a tube looped outside of the acrylic sphere along a longitudinal circle similar to that used in Double Chooz [28] and CUORE [39]. Within the tube, a radioactive source with cables attached to both ends gets driven around with a positioning precision of 3 cm. The design of this system is discussed in details in ref. [40]. Although physically outside of the CD, MeV-scale gammas can easily penetrate the 12 cm acrylic and deposit energy into the LS. The full absorption peak will be mixed with a leakage tail due to energy deposition in the acrylic that can be disentangled by fitting. Based on the simulation studies in ref. [40], this subsystem is sufficient to calibrate the CD non-uniformity at the boundary.

### 4.3 Cable Loop System (CLS)

As illustrated in figure 13, two CLSs will be installed in the two opposite half-planes to deploy sources to off-axis positions. The design concept is inspired by those in SNO [41], KamLAND [26], and Borexino [27]. For each CLS, two cables are attached to the source, which also form a loop to deliver and retract the source. Different sources can be interchanged on the CLS. The central cable goes upwards towards the north pole of the CD. The side cable winds through an anchor on the inner surface of the acrylic sphere, then also towards the north pole the CD. By adjusting the lengths of the two cables, the source could be delivered ideally within an area bounded by the vertical lines through the anchor and the central axis. More realistic coverage measured by a CLS prototype is discussed in ref. [32]. The sources on the CLS will be positioned by an independent ultrasonic system to achieve a precision of 3 cm.

#### 4.4 Remotely Operated Vehicle (ROV)

Locations other than the CLS plane could also turn out to be important, if significant local effects or azimuthal dependence were identified during data taking. These effects can be studied by physical background events, for example, the spallation neutrons. Alternatively, we also plan to have a ROV [42] similar to that in the SNO experiment [43], capable of deploying a radioactive source in almost the entire LS volume. As the CLS, the ROV also needs to work with the ultrasonic positioning system. The mechanical design also needs to be optimized in size and surface reflection to minimize the loss of photons. We envision that the ROV serves as a supplement to the ACU, CLS, and GT, and should be deployed infrequently.

#### 4.5 Positioning system

For all source deployment systems above, the control of source position is crucial. Table 4 summarizes the expected precisions. The ACU and GT can achieve good positioning

System	Positioning precision [cm]
ACU	1
CLS	3
$\operatorname{GT}$	3
ROV	3

Table 4. Summary of expected positioning precision for each subsystem.

through accurate measurements of the cable lengths. For the CLS, due to the self-weight of the cable and the friction in the loop, cables do not run in straight lines, so calculations based on simple trigonometric relations introduce significant uncertainties [32]. For the ROV, it is even more complex as the positioning feedback is needed during the navigation. For these purposes, an independent ultrasonic positioning system has been developed [44]. Eight ultrasonic receivers will be mounted inside the acrylic sphere, and the source deployed by the CLS or ROV will carry a miniature ultrasonic emitter. Based on the prototype tests, such a system is capable to provide a positioning precision to a level of 3 cm.

# 5 JUNO calibration program

Based on all discussions above, we can now streamline the calibration program. The rates of the radioactive source are set to be around 100 neutron or gamma emissions per second<sup>4</sup>, so that the data rate during the calibration does not differ too much from that during the neutrino data taking ( $\sim 1000 \text{ Hz}$ ).

Similar to the Daya Bay calibration, we envision to separate the program into comprehensive (but infrequent), weekly and monthly calibrations. As a requirement, source deployments should not introduce noticeable radioimpurity such as radon. The nominal speed of the source movement is about 1 m/min.

#### 5.1 Comprehensive calibration

A comprehensive calibration is likely to be carried out at start of the experiment to achieve a basic understanding of the CD performance, and then a few times throughout the JUNO life time. Multiple sources will be deployed to the CD center to study the non-linearity. The UV laser diffuser ball will be deployed to the CD center and pulsed with a repetition rate of 50 Hz under eight different intensities (equivalent energy from 0.3 MeV to 1 GeV), to allow channel-wise instrumental calibration. In addition, the AmC neutron source will be deployed to the full set of 250 points (figure 12) using the ACU, CLS and GT. ROV is envisioned not to be deployed at the beginning of the experiment, but when enough evidence of local effects or azimuthal dependence is accumulated. An estimate time cost for a comprehensive calibration run is shown in table 5, with 100,000 events per calibration

 $<sup>^4{\</sup>rm The}$  only exception is  $^{40}{\rm K},$  which can only be made with natural potassium salt with an approximate gamma rate of 1 Hz.

Сī
ΓΗΕ
Ю
$\bigcirc$
ω
$\frown$
$\mathbb{N}$
$\bigcirc$
$\mathbb{N}$
$\vdash$
$\smile$
$\bigcirc$
$\bigcirc$
$\square$

Source	Energy [MeV]	Points	Travel time [min]	Data taking time [min]	Total time [min]
Neutron (Am-C)	2.22	250	680	1262	1942
Neutron (Am-Be)	4.4	1	58	17	75
Laser	/	10	58	333	391
$^{68}\mathrm{Ge}$	$0.511 \times 2$	1	58	17	75
$^{137}Cs$	0.662	1	58	17	75
$^{54}Mn$	0.835	1	58	17	75
<sup>60</sup> Co	1.17 + 1.33	1	58	17	75
<sup>40</sup> K	1.461	1	58	100	158
Total	/	/	1086	1780	2866 ( $\sim 48$ h)

**Table 5.** A baseline plan of a comprehensive calibration. The AmC will be deployed into 250 points utilizing the ACU, CLS and GT. All other sources will rely on the ACU only. More sources at other locations are also possible.

Source	Energy [MeV]	Points	Travel time [min]	Data taking time [min]	Total time [min]
Neutron (Am-C)	2.22	5	58	5	63
Laser	/	10	58	20	78
Total	/	/	116	25	141 (~2.4 h)

**Table 6.** Weekly calibration using the ACU.

point at CD center (except  ${}^{40}$ K with 6000 events), including the travel time to move the source into designations. The total time of this campaign is expected to be about 48 hours.

# 5.2 Weekly calibration

The weekly calibration is designed to track major changes of the detector properties such as variations in the light yield of the LS, PMT gains, and electronics. As shown in table 6, the neutron source (AmC) will be deployed to five locations along the central axis, each with one minute data taking, leading to a better-than 0.1% statistical uncertainty to the gamma peak. The UV laser intensity scan will also be taken at the CD center. The total time of weekly calibration is about 2.4 hours.

### 5.3 Monthly calibration

The monthly calibration goes through a limited number of positions in figure 12, given that a comprehensive calibration has been performed at the start of the experiment, and that the temporal variations such as the PMTs and optical properties of the LS are minimal. As shown in table 7, the ACU, CLS, and GT will all be operated during the calibration. The UV laser will also be deployed to the same locations as the AmC along the central axis. To balance the extensiveness and time cost, we select the full sets of 27 and 23 points from the ACU and GT, respectively, and 40 representative points in CLS to monitor the non-uniformity of the CD. The total time for a monthly calibration is expected to be 11.2 hours.

System	Source	Points	Travel time [min]	Data taking time [min]	Total time [min]
ACU	Neutron (Am-C)	27	93	27	120
ACU	Laser	27	93	54	147
CLS	Neutron (Am-C)	40	293	40	333
$\operatorname{GT}$	Neutron (Am-C)	23	50	23	73
Total	/	/	529	144	673 (~11.2 h)

Table 7. Monthly calibration with ACU, CLS and GT.

# 6 Summary

We have carried out a comprehensive study to develop a multi-faceted calibration strategy to secure JUNO's full potential in the determination of the neutrino mass ordering. This study is based on the most up-to-date JUNO simulation software, including all major features of the detector design. We demonstrate that using various gamma and neutron sources, cosmogenic <sup>12</sup>B, in combination with a pulsed UV laser, the nonlinear energy scale of the positrons can be determined to a sub-percent level within the entire energy range of the IBDs. The novel dual calorimetry allows the clean determination of instrumental non-linearity, leading to robust and independent control of other non-linearity and nonuniformity effects. We also have developed a multi-positional source deployment strategy to optimize the energy resolution. With a selection of 250 key positions in a vertical plane of the detector and by utilizing the azimuthal symmetry, an effective energy resolution  $\tilde{a}$ of 3.02% is achieved with the nominal JUNO detector parameters. This calibration plan requires a multi-component source deployment hardware including a vertical spooling system covering the central axis of the CD, a guide tube system attached to the acrylic sphere. two cable loops to cover a large fraction of area in a vertical plane, and a supplementary Remotely Operated Vehicle. In the end, we separate the calibration tasks into different frequency categories to ensure both the timeliness and the comprehensiveness. Approximately 3% of the total live time is dedicated to calibration. We demonstrate that with such a calibration strategy, JUNO's challenging requirements on the neutrino energy spectrum measurement can be achieved.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

# References

- PARTICLE DATA GROUP collaboration, Review of Particle Physics, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 030001 [INSPIRE].
- JUNO collaboration, Neutrino Physics with JUNO, J. Phys. G 43 (2016) 030401 [arXiv:1507.05613] [INSPIRE].

- [3] S.T. Petcov and M. Piai, The LMA MSW solution of the solar neutrino problem, inverted neutrino mass hierarchy and reactor neutrino experiments, Phys. Lett. B 533 (2002) 94
   [hep-ph/0112074] [INSPIRE].
- [4] S. Choubey, S.T. Petcov and M. Piai, Precision neutrino oscillation physics with an intermediate baseline reactor neutrino experiment, Phys. Rev. D 68 (2003) 113006 [hep-ph/0306017] [INSPIRE].
- [5] J. Learned, S.T. Dye, S. Pakvasa and R.C. Svoboda, Determination of neutrino mass hierarchy and θ<sub>13</sub> with a remote detector of reactor antineutrinos, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 071302 [hep-ex/0612022] [INSPIRE].
- [6] L. Zhan, Y. Wang, J. Cao and L. Wen, Determination of the Neutrino Mass Hierarchy at an Intermediate Baseline, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 111103 [arXiv:0807.3203] [INSPIRE].
- [7] L. Zhan, Y. Wang, J. Cao and L. Wen, Experimental Requirements to Determine the Neutrino Mass Hierarchy Using Reactor Neutrinos, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 073007
   [arXiv:0901.2976] [INSPIRE].
- [8] Y.-F. Li, J. Cao, Y. Wang and L. Zhan, Unambiguous Determination of the Neutrino Mass Hierarchy Using Reactor Neutrinos, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 013008 [arXiv:1303.6733]
   [INSPIRE].
- [9] JUNO collaboration, JUNO Conceptual Design Report, arXiv:1508.07166 [INSPIRE].
- [10] GEANT4 collaboration, GEANT4 a simulation toolkit, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 506 (2003) 250 [INSPIRE].
- JUNO collaboration, The Application of SNiPER to the JUNO Simulation, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 898 (2017) 042029 [arXiv:1702.05275] [INSPIRE].
- Y. Zhang, Z.-Y. Yu, X.-Y. Li, Z.-Y. Deng and L.-J. Wen, A complete optical model for liquid-scintillator detectors, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 967 (2020) 163860 [arXiv:2003.12212]
   [INSPIRE].
- [13] JUNO and DAYA BAY collaborations, Optimization of the JUNO liquid scintillator composition using a Daya Bay antineutrino detector, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 988 (2021) 164823 [arXiv:2007.00314] [INSPIRE].
- [14] X. Zhou et al., Rayleigh scattering of linear alkylbenzene in large liquid scintillator detectors, Rev. Sci. Instrum. 86 (2015) 073310 [arXiv:1504.00987] [INSPIRE].
- [15] GEANT4 collaboration, Geant4 Physics reference Manual Release 10.5, (2019) [https://geant4-userdoc.web.cern.ch/UsersGuides/PhysicsReferenceManual/html/index.html].
- [16] D. Franco, G. Consolati and D. Trezzi, Positronium signature in organic liquid scintillators for neutrino experiments, Phys. Rev. C 83 (2011) 015504 [arXiv:1011.5736] [INSPIRE].
- [17] DOUBLE CHOOZ collaboration, Ortho-positronium observation in the Double CHOOZ Experiment, JHEP 10 (2014) 032 [arXiv:1407.6913] [INSPIRE].
- [18] M. Schwarz, S.M. Franke, L. Oberauer, M.D. Plein, H.T.J. Steiger and M. Tippmann, Measurements of the Lifetime of Orthopositronium in the LAB-Based Liquid Scintillator of JUNO, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 922 (2019) 64 [arXiv:1804.09456] [INSPIRE].
- [19] J. Detwiler, Measurement of neutrino oscillation with kamland, Standford University (2005) [http://grattalab3.stanford.edu/neutrino/Theses/Jason-Detwiler-Thesis.pdf].

- [20] DAYA BAY collaboration, Spectral measurement of electron antineutrino oscillation amplitude and frequency at Daya Bay, Phys. Rev. Lett. 112 (2014) 061801
   [arXiv:1310.6732] [INSPIRE].
- [21] P. Kampmann, Y. Cheng and L. Ludhova, A semi-analytical energy response model for low-energy events in JUNO, 2020 JINST 15 P10007 [arXiv:2006.03461] [INSPIRE].
- [22] DAYA BAY collaboration, A high precision calibration of the nonlinear energy response at Daya Bay, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 940 (2019) 230 [arXiv:1902.08241] [INSPIRE].
- [23] KAMLAND collaboration, Production of Radioactive Isotopes through Cosmic Muon Spallation in KamLAND, Phys. Rev. C 81 (2010) 025807 [arXiv:0907.0066] [INSPIRE].
- [24] BOREXINO collaboration, Cosmogenic Backgrounds in Borexino at 3800 m water-equivalent depth, JCAP 08 (2013) 049 [arXiv:1304.7381] [INSPIRE].
- [25] Y. Zhang, J. Liu, M. Xiao, F. Zhang and T. Zhang, Laser Calibration System in JUNO, 2019 JINST 14 P01009 [arXiv:1811.00354] [INSPIRE].
- [26] KAMLAND collaboration, The KamLAND Full-Volume Calibration System, 2009 JINST 4 P04017 [arXiv:0903.0441] [INSPIRE].
- [27] B. Caccianiga and A.C. Re, The calibration system for the Borexino experiment, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A **29** (2014) 1442010 [INSPIRE].
- [28] DOUBLE CHOOZ collaboration, Double CHOOZ Calibration, Nucl. Phys. B Proc. Suppl. 229-232 (2012) 431 [INSPIRE].
- [29] F. Zhang, private communication.
- [30] J.-H. Cheng, Z. Wang, L. Lebanowski, G.-L. Lin and S. Chen, Determination of the total absorption peak in an electromagnetic calorimeter, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 827 (2016) 165 [arXiv:1603.04433] [INSPIRE].
- [31] DOUBLE CHOOZ collaboration, Double CHOOZ  $\theta_{13}$  measurement via total neutron capture detection, Nat. Phys. 16 (2020) 558 [arXiv:1901.09445] [INSPIRE].
- [32] Y. Zhang et al., Cable Loop Calibration System for Jiangmen Underground Neutrino Observatory, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 988 (2021) 164867 [arXiv:2011.02183] [INSPIRE].
- [33] Q. Liu, M. He, X. Ding, W. Li and H. Peng, A vertex reconstruction algorithm in the central detector of JUNO, 2018 JINST 13 T09005 [arXiv:1803.09394] [INSPIRE].
- [34] JUNO collaboration, Characterization of the 20-inch PMTs for the JUNO experiment, in preparation.
- [35] LUX collaboration, Extending light WIMP searches to single scintillation photons in LUX, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 042001 [arXiv:1907.06272] [INSPIRE].
- [36] Y. Huang et al., The Flash ADC system and PMT waveform reconstruction for the Daya Bay Experiment, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 895 (2018) 48 [arXiv:1707.03699] [INSPIRE].
- [37] F. Zhang et al., The background of the JUNO calibration system, in preparation.
- [38] J. Liu et al., Automated calibration system for a high-precision measurement of neutrino mixing angle  $\theta_{13}$  with the Daya Bay antineutrino detectors, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A **750** (2014) 19 [arXiv:1305.2248] [INSPIRE].
- [39] CUORE collaboration, The detector calibration system for the CUORE cryogenic bolometer array, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 844 (2017) 32 [arXiv:1608.01607] [INSPIRE].

- [40] Y. Guo, Q. Zhang, F. Zhang, M. Xiao, J. Liu and E. Qu, Design of the Guide Tube Calibration System for the JUNO experiment, 2019 JINST 14 T09005 [arXiv:1905.02077]
   [INSPIRE].
- [41] SNO collaboration, The Sudbury neutrino observatory, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 449 (2000) 172 [nucl-ex/9910016] [INSPIRE].
- [42] K. Feng, D. Li, Y. Shi, K. Qin and K. Luo, A novel remotely operated vehicle as the calibration system in JUNO, 2018 JINST 13 T12001 [INSPIRE].
- [43] J.F. Amsbaugh et al., An Array of low-background <sup>3</sup>He proportional counters for the Sudbury neutrino observatory, Nucl. Instrum. Meth. A 579 (2007) 1054 [arXiv:0705.3665] [INSPIRE].
- [44] G.-L. Zhu, J.-L. Liu, Q. Wang, M.-J. Xiao and T. Zhang, Ultrasonic positioning system for the calibration of central detector, Nucl. Sci. Tech. 30 (2019) 5 [INSPIRE].

# The JUNO collaboration

Angel Abusleme<sup>5</sup>, Thomas Adam<sup>45</sup>, Shakeel Ahmad<sup>67</sup>, Rizwan Ahmed<sup>67</sup>, Sebastiano Aiello<sup>55</sup>, Muhammad Akram<sup>67</sup>, Fengpeng An<sup>29</sup>, Guangpeng An<sup>10</sup>, Qi An<sup>22</sup>, Giuseppe Andronico<sup>55</sup>, Nikolay Anfimov<sup>68</sup>, Vito Antonelli<sup>58</sup>, Tatiana Antoshkina<sup>68</sup>, Burin Asavapibhop<sup>72</sup>, João Pedro Athayde Marcondes de André<sup>45</sup>, Didier Auguste<sup>43</sup>, Andrej Babic<sup>71</sup>, Wander Baldini<sup>57</sup>, Andrea Barresi<sup>59</sup>, Eric Baussan<sup>45</sup>, Marco Bellato<sup>61</sup>, Antonio Bergnoli<sup>61</sup>, Enrico Bernieri<sup>65</sup>, Thilo Birkenfeld<sup>48</sup>, Sylvie Blin<sup>43</sup>, David Blum<sup>54</sup>, Simon Blyth<sup>40</sup>, Anastasia Bolshakova<sup>68</sup>, Mathieu Bongrand<sup>47</sup>, Clément Bordereau<sup>44,40</sup>, Dominique Breton<sup>43</sup>, Augusto Brigatti<sup>58</sup>, Riccardo Brugnera<sup>62</sup>, Riccardo Bruno<sup>55</sup>, Antonio Budano<sup>65</sup>, Mario Buscemi<sup>55</sup>, Jose Busto<sup>46</sup>, Ilya Butorov<sup>68</sup>, Anatael Cabrera<sup>43</sup>, Hao Cai<sup>34</sup>, Xiao Cai<sup>10</sup>, Yanke Cai<sup>10</sup>, Zhiyan Cai<sup>10</sup>, Antonio Cammi<sup>60</sup>, Agustin Campeny<sup>5</sup>, Chuanya Cao<sup>10</sup>, Guofu Cao<sup>10</sup>, Jun Cao<sup>10</sup>, Rossella Caruso<sup>55</sup>, Cédric Cerna<sup>44</sup>, Jinfan Chang<sup>10</sup>, Yun Chang<sup>39</sup>, Pingping Chen<sup>18</sup>. Po-An Chen<sup>40</sup>, Shaomin Chen<sup>13</sup>, Shenjian Chen<sup>27</sup>, Xurong Chen<sup>26</sup>, Yi-Wen Chen<sup>38</sup>, Yixue Chen<sup>11</sup>, Yu Chen<sup>20</sup>, Zhang Chen<sup>10</sup>, Jie Cheng<sup>10</sup>, Yaping Cheng<sup>7</sup>, Davide Chiesa<sup>59</sup>, Pietro Chimenti<sup>3</sup>, Artem Chukanov<sup>68</sup>, Anna Chuvashova<sup>68</sup>, Gérard Claverie<sup>44</sup>, Catia Clementi<sup>63</sup>, Barbara Clerbaux<sup>2</sup>, Selma Conforti Di Lorenzo<sup>43</sup>, Daniele Corti<sup>61</sup>, Salvatore Costa<sup>55</sup>, Flavio Dal Corso<sup>61</sup>, Olivia Dalager<sup>75</sup>, Christophe De La Taille<sup>43</sup>, Jiawei Deng<sup>34</sup>, Zhi Deng<sup>13</sup>, Ziyan Deng<sup>10</sup>, Wilfried Depnering<sup>52</sup>, Marco Diaz<sup>5</sup>, Xuefeng Ding<sup>58</sup>, Yayun Ding<sup>10</sup>, Bayu Dirgantara<sup>74</sup>, Sergey Dmitrievsky<sup>68</sup>, Tadeas Dohnal<sup>41</sup>, Georgy Donchenko<sup>70</sup>, Jianmeng Dong<sup>13</sup>, Damien Dornic<sup>46</sup>, Evgeny Doroshkevich<sup>69</sup>, Marcos Dracos<sup>45</sup>, Frédéric Druillole<sup>44</sup>, Shuxian Du<sup>37</sup>, Stefano Dusini<sup>61</sup>, Martin Dvorak<sup>41</sup>, Timo Enquist<sup>42</sup>, Heike Enzmann<sup>52</sup>, Andrea Fabbri<sup>65</sup>, Lukas Fajt<sup>71</sup>, Donghua Fan<sup>24</sup>, Lei Fan<sup>10</sup>, Can Fang<sup>28</sup>, Jian Fang<sup>10</sup>, Marco Fargetta<sup>55</sup>, Anna Fatkina<sup>68</sup>, Dmitry Fedoseev<sup>68</sup>, Vladko Fekete<sup>71</sup>, Li-Cheng Feng<sup>38</sup>, Qichun Feng<sup>21</sup>, Richard Ford<sup>58</sup>, Andrey Formozov<sup>58</sup>, Amélie Fournier<sup>44</sup>, Haonan Gan<sup>32</sup>, Feng Gao<sup>48</sup>, Alberto Garfagnini<sup>62</sup>, Alexandre Göttel<sup>50,48</sup>, Christoph Genster<sup>50</sup>, Marco Giammarchi<sup>58</sup>, Agnese Giaz<sup>62</sup>, Nunzio Giudice<sup>55</sup>, Franco Giuliani<sup>30</sup>, Maxim Gonchar<sup>68</sup>, Guanghua Gong<sup>13</sup>, Hui Gong<sup>13</sup>, Oleg Gorchakov<sup>68</sup>, Yuri Gornushkin<sup>68</sup>, Marco Grassi<sup>62</sup>, Christian Grewing<sup>51</sup>, Vasily Gromov<sup>68</sup>, Minghao Gu<sup>10</sup>, Xiaofei Gu<sup>37</sup>, Yu Gu<sup>19</sup>, Mengyun Guan<sup>10</sup>, Nunzio Guardone<sup>55</sup>, Maria Gul<sup>67</sup>, Cong Guo<sup>10</sup>, Jingyuan Guo<sup>20</sup>, Wanlei Guo<sup>10</sup>, Xinheng Guo<sup>8</sup>, Yuhang Guo<sup>35,50</sup>, Paul Hackspacher<sup>52</sup>, Caren Hagner<sup>49</sup>, Ran Han<sup>7</sup>, Yang Han<sup>43</sup>, Muhammad Hassan<sup>67</sup>, Miao He<sup>10</sup>, Wei He<sup>10</sup>, Tobias Heinz<sup>54</sup>, Patrick Hellmuth<sup>44</sup>, Yuekun Heng<sup>10</sup>, Rafael Herrera<sup>5</sup>, Daojin Hong<sup>28</sup>, YuenKeung Hor<sup>20</sup>, Shaojing Hou<sup>10</sup>, Yee Hsiung<sup>40</sup>, Bei-Zhen  $Hu^{40}$ , Hang  $Hu^{20}$ , Jianrun  $Hu^{10}$ , Jun  $Hu^{10}$ , Shouyang  $Hu^9$ , Tao  $Hu^{10}$ , Zhuojun  $Hu^{20}$ , Chunhao Huang<sup>20</sup>, Guihong Huang<sup>10</sup>, Hanxiong Huang<sup>9</sup>, Qinhua Huang<sup>45</sup>, Wenhao Huang<sup>25</sup>, Xingtao Huang<sup>25</sup>, Yongbo Huang<sup>28</sup>, Jiaqi Hui<sup>30</sup>, Lei Huo<sup>21</sup>, Wenju Huo<sup>22</sup>, Cédric Huss<sup>44</sup>, Safeer Hussain<sup>67</sup>, Antonio Insolia<sup>55</sup>, Ara Ioannisian<sup>1</sup>, Roberto Isocrate<sup>61</sup>, Beatrice Jelmini<sup>62</sup> Kuo-Lun Jen<sup>38</sup>, Xiaolu Ji<sup>10</sup>, Xingzhao Ji<sup>20</sup>, Huihui Jia<sup>33</sup>, Junji Jia<sup>34</sup>, Siyu Jian<sup>9</sup>, Di Jiang<sup>22</sup>, Xiaoshan Jiang<sup>10</sup>, Ruyi Jin<sup>10</sup>, Xiaoping Jing<sup>10</sup>, Cécile Jollet<sup>44</sup>, Jari Joutsenvaara<sup>42</sup>, Sirichok Jungthawan<sup>74</sup>, Leonidas Kalousis<sup>45</sup>, Philipp Kampmann<sup>50,48</sup>, Li Kang<sup>18</sup>, Michael Karagounis<sup>51</sup>, Narine Kazarian<sup>1</sup>, Amir Khan<sup>20</sup>, Waseem Khan<sup>35</sup>, Khanchai Khosonthongkee<sup>74</sup>, Patrick Kinz<sup>38</sup>, Denis Korablev<sup>68</sup>, Konstantin Kouzakov<sup>70</sup>, Alexey Krasnoperov<sup>68</sup>, Svetlana Krokhaleva<sup>69</sup>, Zinovy Krumshteyn<sup>68</sup>, Andre Kruth<sup>51</sup>, Nikolay Kutovskiy<sup>68</sup>, Pasi Kuusiniemi<sup>42</sup>, Tobias Lachenmaier<sup>54</sup>, Cecilia Landini<sup>58</sup>, Sébastien Leblanc<sup>44</sup>, Victor Lebrin<sup>47</sup>, Frederic Lefevre<sup>47</sup>, Ruiting Lei<sup>18</sup>, Rupert Leitner<sup>41</sup>, Jason Leung<sup>38</sup>, Demin Li<sup>37</sup>, Fei Li<sup>10</sup>, Fule Li<sup>13</sup>, Haitao Li<sup>20</sup>, Huiling Li<sup>10</sup>, Jiaqi Li<sup>20</sup>, Jin Li<sup>10</sup>, Kaijie Li<sup>20</sup>, Mengzhao Li<sup>10</sup>, Nan Li<sup>10</sup>, Nan Li<sup>16</sup>, Qingjiang Li<sup>16</sup>, Ruhui Li<sup>10</sup>, Shanfeng Li<sup>18</sup>, Shuaijie Li<sup>20</sup>, Tao Li<sup>20</sup>, Weidong Li<sup>10</sup>, Weiguo Li<sup>10</sup>, Xiaomei Li<sup>9</sup>, Xiaonan Li<sup>10</sup>, Xinglong Li<sup>9</sup>,

Yi Li<sup>18</sup>, Yufeng Li<sup>10</sup>, Zhibing Li<sup>20</sup>, Ziyuan Li<sup>20</sup>, Hao Liang<sup>22</sup>, Hao Liang<sup>9</sup>, Jingjing Liang<sup>28</sup>, Daniel Liebau<sup>51</sup>, Ayut Limphirat<sup>74</sup>, Sukit Limpijumnong<sup>74</sup>, Guey-Lin Lin<sup>38</sup>, Shengxin Lin<sup>18</sup>, Tao Lin<sup>10</sup>, Jiajie Ling<sup>20</sup>, Ivano Lippi<sup>61</sup>, Fang Liu<sup>11</sup>, Haidong Liu<sup>37</sup>, Hongbang Liu<sup>28</sup>, Hongjuan Liu<sup>23</sup>, Hongtao Liu<sup>20</sup>, Hu Liu<sup>20</sup>, Hui Liu<sup>19</sup>, Jianglai Liu<sup>30,31</sup>, Jinchang Liu<sup>10</sup>, Min Liu<sup>23</sup>, Qian Liu<sup>14</sup>, Qin Liu<sup>22</sup>, Runxuan Liu<sup>50,48</sup>, Shuangyu Liu<sup>10</sup>, Shubin Liu<sup>22</sup>, Shulin Liu<sup>10</sup>, Xiaowei Liu<sup>20</sup>, Yan Liu<sup>10</sup>, Alexey Lokhov<sup>70</sup>, Paolo Lombardi<sup>58</sup>, Claudio Lombardo<sup>55,56</sup>, Kai Loo<sup>52</sup>, Chuan Lu<sup>32</sup>, Haoqi Lu<sup>10</sup>, Jingbin Lu<sup>15</sup>, Junguang Lu<sup>10</sup>, Shuxiang Lu<sup>37</sup>, Xiaoxu Lu<sup>10</sup>, Bayarto Lubsandorzhiev<sup>69</sup>, Sultim Lubsandorzhiev<sup>69</sup>, Livia Ludhova<sup>50,48</sup>, Fengjiao Luo<sup>10</sup>, Guang Luo<sup>20</sup>, Pengwei Luo<sup>20</sup>, Shu Luo<sup>36</sup>, Wuming Luo<sup>10</sup>, Vladimir Lyashuk<sup>69</sup>, Qiumei Ma<sup>10</sup>, Si Ma<sup>10</sup>, Xiaoyan Ma<sup>10</sup>, Xubo Ma<sup>11</sup>, Jihane Maalmi<sup>43</sup>, Yury Malyshkin<sup>68</sup>, Fabio Mantovani<sup>57</sup>, Francesco Manzali<sup>62</sup>, Xin Mao<sup>7</sup>, Yajun Mao<sup>12</sup>, Stefano M. Mari<sup>65</sup>, Filippo Marini<sup>62</sup>, Sadia Marium<sup>67</sup>, Cristina Martellini<sup>65</sup>, Gisele Martin-Chassard<sup>43</sup>, Agnese Martini<sup>64</sup>, Davit Mayilyan<sup>1</sup>, Axel Müller<sup>54</sup>, Ints Mednieks<sup>66</sup>, Yue Meng<sup>30</sup>, Anselmo Meregaglia<sup>44</sup>, Emanuela Meroni<sup>58</sup>, David Meyhöfer<sup>49</sup>, Mauro Mezzetto<sup>61</sup>, Jonathan Miller<sup>6</sup>, Lino Miramonti<sup>58</sup>, Salvatore Monforte<sup>55</sup>, Paolo Montini<sup>65</sup>, Michele Montuschi<sup>57</sup>, Nikolay Morozov<sup>68</sup>, Waqas Muhammad<sup>67</sup>, Pavithra Muralidharan<sup>51</sup>, Massimiliano Nastasi<sup>59</sup>, Dmitry V. Naumov<sup>68</sup>, Elena Naumova<sup>68</sup>, Diana Navas-Nicolas<sup>43</sup>, Igor Nemchenok<sup>68</sup>, Feipeng Ning<sup>10</sup>, Zhe Ning<sup>10</sup>, Hiroshi Nunokawa<sup>4</sup>, Lothar Oberauer<sup>53</sup>, Juan Pedro Ochoa-Ricoux<sup>75,5</sup>, Alexander Olshevskiy<sup>68</sup>, Domizia Orestano<sup>65</sup>, Fausto Ortica<sup>63</sup>, Hsiao-Ru Pan<sup>40</sup>, Alessandro Paoloni<sup>64</sup>, Nina Parkalian<sup>51</sup>, Sergio Parmeggiano<sup>58</sup>, Teerapat Payupol<sup>72</sup>, Yatian Pei<sup>10</sup>, Nicomede Pelliccia<sup>63</sup>, Anguo Peng<sup>23</sup>, Haiping Peng<sup>22</sup>, Frédéric Perrot<sup>44</sup>, Pierre-Alexandre Petitjean<sup>2</sup>, Fabrizio Petrucci<sup>65</sup>, Luis Felipe Piñeres Rico<sup>45</sup>, Oliver Pilarczyk<sup>52</sup>, Artyom Popov<sup>70</sup>, Pascal Poussot<sup>45</sup>, Wathan Pratumwan<sup>74</sup>, Ezio Previtali<sup>59</sup>, Fazhi Qi<sup>10</sup>, Ming Qi<sup>27</sup>, Sen Qian<sup>10</sup>, Xiaohui Qian<sup>10</sup>, Hao Qiao<sup>12</sup>, Zhonghua Qin<sup>10</sup>, Shoukang Qiu<sup>23</sup>, Muhammad Rajput<sup>67</sup>, Gioacchino Ranucci<sup>58</sup>, Neill Raper<sup>20</sup>, Alessandra Re<sup>58</sup>, Henning Rebber<sup>49</sup>, Abdel Rebii<sup>44</sup>, Bin Ren<sup>18</sup>, Jie Ren<sup>9</sup>, Taras Rezinko<sup>68</sup>, Barbara Ricci<sup>57</sup>, Markus Robens<sup>51</sup>, Mathieu Roche<sup>44</sup>, Narongkiat Rodphai<sup>72</sup>, Aldo Romani<sup>63</sup>, Bedřich Roskovec<sup>75</sup>, Christian Roth<sup>51</sup>, Xiangdong Ruan<sup>28</sup>, Xichao Ruan<sup>9</sup>, Saroj Rujirawat<sup>74</sup>, Arseniy Rybnikov<sup>68</sup>, Andrey Sadovsky<sup>68</sup>, Paolo Saggese<sup>58</sup>, Giuseppe Salamanna<sup>65</sup>, Simone Sanfilippo<sup>65</sup>, Anut Sangka<sup>73</sup>, Nuanwan Sanguansak<sup>74</sup>, Utane Sawangwit<sup>73</sup>, Julia Sawatzki<sup>53</sup>, Fatma Sawy<sup>62</sup>, Michaela Schever<sup>50,48</sup>, Jacky Schuler<sup>45</sup>, Cédric Schwab<sup>45</sup>, Konstantin Schweizer<sup>53</sup>, Dmitry Selivanov<sup>68</sup>, Alexandr Selyunin<sup>68</sup>, Andrea Serafini<sup>57</sup>, Giulio Settanta<sup>50</sup>, Mariangela Settimo<sup>47</sup>, Zhuang Shao<sup>35</sup>, Vladislav Sharov<sup>68</sup>, Jingyan Shi<sup>10</sup>, Vitaly Shutov<sup>68</sup>, Andrey Sidorenkov<sup>69</sup>, Fedor Šimkovic<sup>71</sup>, Chiara Sirignano<sup>62</sup>, Jaruchit Siripak<sup>74</sup>, Monica Sisti<sup>59</sup>, Maciej Slupecki<sup>42</sup>, Mikhail Smirnov<sup>20</sup>, Oleg Smirnov<sup>68</sup>, Thiago Sogo-Bezerra<sup>47</sup>, Julanan Songwadhana<sup>74</sup>, Boonrucksar Soonthornthum<sup>73</sup>, Albert Sotnikov<sup>68</sup>, Ondrej Sramek<sup>41</sup>, Warintorn Sreethawong<sup>74</sup>, Achim Stahl<sup>48</sup>, Luca Stanco<sup>61</sup>, Konstantin Stankevich<sup>70</sup>, Dušan Štefánik<sup>71</sup>, Hans Steiger<sup>53</sup>, Jochen Steinmann<sup>48</sup>, Tobias Sterr<sup>54</sup>, Matthias Raphael Stock<sup>53</sup>, Virginia Strati<sup>57</sup>, Alexander Studenikin<sup>70</sup>, Gongxing Sun<sup>10</sup>. Shifeng Sun<sup>11</sup>, Xilei Sun<sup>10</sup>, Yongjie Sun<sup>22</sup>, Yongzhao Sun<sup>10</sup>, Narumon Suwonjandee<sup>72</sup>, Michal Szelezniak<sup>45</sup>, Jian Tang<sup>20</sup>, Qiang Tang<sup>20</sup>, Quan Tang<sup>23</sup>, Xiao Tang<sup>10</sup>, Alexander Tietzsch<sup>54</sup>, Igor Tkachev<sup>69</sup>, Tomas Tmej<sup>41</sup>, Konstantin Treskov<sup>68</sup>, Andrea Triossi<sup>45</sup>, Giancarlo Troni<sup>5</sup>, Wladyslaw Trzaska<sup>42</sup>, Cristina Tuve<sup>55</sup>, Stefan van Waasen<sup>51</sup>, Johannes van den Boom<sup>51</sup>, Guillaume Vanroyen<sup>47</sup>, Nikolaos Vassilopoulos<sup>10</sup>, Vadim Vedin<sup>66</sup>, Giuseppe Verde<sup>55</sup>, Maxim Vialkov<sup>70</sup>, Benoit Viaud<sup>47</sup>, Cristina Volpe<sup>43</sup>, Vit Vorobel<sup>41</sup>, Lucia Votano<sup>64</sup>, Pablo Walker<sup>5</sup>, Caishen Wang<sup>18</sup>, Chung-Hsiang Wang<sup>39</sup>, En Wang<sup>37</sup>, Guoli Wang<sup>21</sup>, Jian Wang<sup>22</sup>, Jun Wang<sup>20</sup>, Kunyu Wang<sup>10</sup>, Lu Wang<sup>10</sup>, Meifen Wang<sup>10</sup>, Meng Wang<sup>25</sup>, Meng Wang<sup>23</sup>, Ruiguang Wang<sup>10</sup>, Siguang Wang<sup>12</sup>, Wei Wang<sup>27</sup>, Wei Wang<sup>20</sup>,

Yi Wang<sup>13</sup>, Yifang Wang<sup>10</sup>, Yuanqing Wang<sup>13</sup>, Yuman Wang<sup>27</sup>, Zhe Wang<sup>13</sup>, Zheng Wang<sup>10</sup>, Zhimin Wang<sup>10</sup>, Zongyi Wang<sup>13</sup>, Apimook Watcharangkool<sup>73</sup>, Lianghong Wei<sup>10</sup>, Wei Wei<sup>10</sup>, Yadong Wei<sup>18</sup>, Liangjian Wen<sup>10</sup>, Christopher Wiebusch<sup>48</sup>, Steven Chan-Fai Wong<sup>20</sup>, Bjoern Wonsak<sup>49</sup>, Diru Wu<sup>10</sup>, Fangliang Wu<sup>27</sup>, Qun Wu<sup>25</sup>, Wenjie Wu<sup>34</sup>, Zhi Wu<sup>10</sup>, Michael Wurm<sup>52</sup>, Jacques Wurtz<sup>45</sup>, Christian Wysotzki<sup>48</sup>, Yufei Xi<sup>32</sup>, Dongmei Xia<sup>17</sup>, Mengjiao Xiao<sup>76</sup>, Yuguang Xie<sup>10</sup>, Zhangquan Xie<sup>10</sup>, Zhizhong Xing<sup>10</sup>, Benda Xu<sup>13</sup>, Cheng Xu<sup>23</sup>, Donglian Xu<sup>31,30</sup>, Fanrong Xu<sup>19</sup>, Jilei Xu<sup>10</sup>, Jing Xu<sup>8</sup>, Meihang Xu<sup>10</sup>, Yin Xu<sup>33</sup>, Yu Xu<sup>50,48</sup>, Baojun Yan<sup>10</sup>, Xiongbo Yan<sup>10</sup>, Yupeng Yan<sup>74</sup>, Anbo Yang<sup>10</sup>, Changgen Yang<sup>10</sup>, Huan Yang<sup>10</sup>, Jie Yang<sup>37</sup>, Lei Yang<sup>18</sup>, Xiaoyu Yang<sup>10</sup>, Yifan Yang<sup>2</sup>, Haifeng Yao<sup>10</sup>, Zafar Yasin<sup>67</sup>, Jiaxuan Ye<sup>10</sup>, Mei Ye<sup>10</sup>, Ziping Ye<sup>31</sup>, Ugur Yegin<sup>51</sup>, Frédéric Yermia<sup>47</sup>, Peihuai Yi<sup>10</sup>, Xiangwei Yin<sup>10</sup>, Zhengyun You<sup>20</sup>, Boxiang Yu<sup>10</sup>, Chiye Yu<sup>18</sup>, Chunxu Yu<sup>33</sup>, Hongzhao Yu<sup>20</sup>, Miao Yu<sup>34</sup>, Xianghui Yu<sup>33</sup>, Zeyuan Yu<sup>10</sup>, Chengzhuo Yuan<sup>10</sup>, Ying Yuan<sup>12</sup>, Zhenxiong Yuan<sup>13</sup>, Ziyi Yuan<sup>34</sup>, Baobiao Yue<sup>20</sup>, Noman Zafar<sup>67</sup>, Andre Zambanini<sup>51</sup>, Shan Zeng<sup>10</sup>, Tingxuan Zeng<sup>10</sup>, Yuda Zeng<sup>20</sup>, Liang Zhan<sup>10</sup>, Feiyang Zhang<sup>30</sup>, Guoqing Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Haiqiong Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Honghao Zhang<sup>20</sup>, Jiawen Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Jie Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Jingbo Zhang<sup>21</sup>, Peng Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Qingmin Zhang<sup>35</sup>, Shiqi Zhang<sup>20</sup>, Shu Zhang<sup>20</sup>, Tao Zhang<sup>30</sup>, Xiaomei Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Xuantong Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Yan Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Yinhong Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Yiyu Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Yongpeng Zhang<sup>10</sup>, Yuanyuan Zhang<sup>30</sup>, Yumei Zhang<sup>20</sup>, Zhenyu Zhang<sup>34</sup>, Zhijian Zhang<sup>18</sup>, Fengyi Zhao<sup>26</sup>, Jie Zhao<sup>10</sup>, Rong Zhao<sup>20</sup>, Shujun Zhao<sup>37</sup>, Tianchi Zhao<sup>10</sup>, Dongqin Zheng<sup>19</sup>, Hua Zheng<sup>18</sup>, Minshan Zheng<sup>9</sup>, Yangheng Zheng<sup>14</sup>, Weirong Zhong<sup>19</sup>, Jing Zhou<sup>9</sup>, Li Zhou<sup>10</sup>, Nan Zhou<sup>22</sup>, Shun Zhou<sup>10</sup>, Xiang Zhou<sup>34</sup>, Jiang Zhu<sup>20</sup>, Kejun Zhu<sup>10</sup>, Honglin Zhuang<sup>10</sup>, Liang Zong<sup>13</sup> and Jiaheng Zou<sup>10</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Yerevan Physics Institute, Yerevan, Armenia
- <sup>2</sup> Université Libre de Bruxelles, Brussels, Belgium
- <sup>3</sup> Universidade Estadual de Londrina, Londrina, Brazil
- <sup>4</sup> Pontificia Universidade Catolica do Rio de Janeiro, Rio, Brazil
- <sup>5</sup> Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile, Santiago, Chile
- <sup>6</sup> Universidad Tecnica Federico Santa Maria, Valparaiso, Chile
- <sup>7</sup> Beijing Institute of Spacecraft Environment Engineering, Beijing, China
- <sup>8</sup> Beijing Normal University, Beijing, China
- <sup>9</sup> China Institute of Atomic Energy, Beijing, China
- <sup>10</sup> Institute of High Energy Physics, Beijing, China
- <sup>11</sup> North China Electric Power University, Beijing, China
- <sup>12</sup> School of Physics, Peking University, Beijing, China
- <sup>13</sup> Tsinghua University, Beijing, China
- <sup>14</sup> University of Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China
- <sup>15</sup> Jilin University, Changchun, China
- <sup>16</sup> College of Electronic Science and Engineering, National University of Defense Technology, Changsha, China
- <sup>17</sup> Chongqing University, Chongqing, China
- <sup>18</sup> Dongguan University of Technology, Dongguan, China
- <sup>19</sup> Jinan University, Guangzhou, China
- <sup>20</sup> Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou, China
- <sup>21</sup> Harbin Institute of Technology, Harbin, China
- <sup>22</sup> University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei, China
- <sup>23</sup> The Radiochemistry and Nuclear Chemistry Group in University of South China, Hengyang, China
- <sup>24</sup> Wuyi University, Jiangmen, China
- <sup>25</sup> Shandong University, Jinan, China
- <sup>26</sup> Institute of Modern Physics, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Lanzhou, China
- <sup>27</sup> Nanjing University, Nanjing, China
- <sup>28</sup> Guangxi University, Nanning, China

- <sup>29</sup> East China University of Science and Technology, Shanghai, China
- <sup>30</sup> School of Physics and Astronomy, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai, China
- <sup>31</sup> Tsung-Dao Lee Institute, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai, China
- <sup>32</sup> Institute of Hydrogeology and Environmental Geology, Chinese Academy of Geological Sciences, Shijiazhuang, China
- <sup>33</sup> Nankai University, Tianjin, China
- <sup>34</sup> Wuhan University, Wuhan, China
- <sup>35</sup> Xi'an Jiaotong University, Xi'an, China
- <sup>36</sup> Xiamen University, Xiamen, China
- <sup>37</sup> School of Physics and Microelectronics, Zhengzhou University, Zhengzhou, China
- <sup>38</sup> Institute of Physics National Chiao-Tung University, Hsinchu
- <sup>39</sup> National United University, Miao-Li
- <sup>40</sup> Department of Physics, National Taiwan University, Taipei
- <sup>41</sup> Charles University, Faculty of Mathematics and Physics, Prague, Czech Republic
- <sup>42</sup> University of Jyvaskyla, Department of Physics, Jyvaskyla, Finland
- <sup>43</sup> IJCLab, Université Paris-Saclay, CNRS/IN2P3, 91405 Orsay, France
- <sup>44</sup> Univ. Bordeaux, CNRS, CENBG, UMR 5797, F-33170 Gradignan, France
- <sup>45</sup> IPHC, Université de Strasbourg, CNRS/IN2P3, F-67037 Strasbourg, France
- <sup>46</sup> Centre de Physique des Particules de Marseille, Marseille, France
- <sup>47</sup> SUBATECH, Université de Nantes, IMT Atlantique, CNRS-IN2P3, Nantes, France
- <sup>48</sup> III. Physikalisches Institut B, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany
- <sup>49</sup> Institute of Experimental Physics, University of Hamburg, Hamburg, Germany
   <sup>50</sup> Foregohangegentrum, Julich, CombH, Nuclear, Physica, Institute, IKP, 2, Julich, Comm
- <sup>50</sup> Forschungszentrum Jülich GmbH, Nuclear Physics Institute IKP-2, Jülich, Germany
- <sup>51</sup> Forschungszentrum Jülich GmbH, Central Institute of Engineering, Electronics and Analytics -Electronic Systems(ZEA-2), Jülich, Germany
- <sup>52</sup> Institute of Physics, Johannes-Gutenberg Universität Mainz, Mainz, Germany
- <sup>53</sup> Technische Universität München, München, Germany
- <sup>54</sup> Eberhard Karls Universität Tübingen, Physikalisches Institut, Tübingen, Germany
- <sup>55</sup> INFN Catania and Dipartimento di Fisica e Astronomia dell Università di Catania, Catania, Italy
- <sup>56</sup> INFN Catania and Centro Siciliano di Fisica Nucleare e Struttura della Materia, Catania, Italy
- <sup>57</sup> Department of Physics and Earth Science, University of Ferrara and INFN Sezione di Ferrara, Ferrara, Italy
- <sup>58</sup> INFN Sezione di Milano and Dipartimento di Fisica dell Università di Milano, Milano, Italy
- <sup>59</sup> INFN Milano Bicocca and University of Milano Bicocca, Milano, Italy
- <sup>60</sup> INFN Milano Bicocca and Politecnico of Milano, Milano, Italy
- <sup>61</sup> INFN Sezione di Padova, Padova, Italy
- <sup>62</sup> Dipartimento di Fisica e Astronomia dell'Universita' di Padova and INFN Sezione di Padova, Padova, Italy
- <sup>63</sup> INFN Sezione di Perugia and Dipartimento di Chimica, Biologia e Biotecnologie dell'Università di Perugia, Perugia, Italy
- <sup>64</sup> Laboratori Nazionali di Frascati dell'INFN, Roma, Italy
- <sup>65</sup> University of Roma Tre and INFN Sezione Roma Tre, Roma, Italy
- <sup>66</sup> Institute of Electronics and Computer Science, Riga, Latvia
- <sup>67</sup> Pakistan Institute of Nuclear Science and Technology, Islamabad, Pakistan
- <sup>68</sup> Joint Institute for Nuclear Research, Dubna, Russia
- <sup>69</sup> Institute for Nuclear Research of the Russian Academy of Sciences, Moscow, Russia
- <sup>70</sup> Lomonosov Moscow State University, Moscow, Russia
- <sup>71</sup> Comenius University Bratislava, Faculty of Mathematics, Physics and Informatics, Bratislava, Slovakia
- <sup>72</sup> Department of Physics, Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, Thailand
- <sup>73</sup> National Astronomical Research Institute of Thailand, Chiang Mai, Thailand
- <sup>74</sup> Suranaree University of Technology, Nakhon Ratchasima, Thailand
- <sup>75</sup> Department of Physics and Astronomy, University of California, Irvine, California, U.S.A.
- <sup>76</sup> Department of Physics, University of Maryland, College Park, Maryland, U.S.A.